
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



THE EXAMINER
Issue 9

Autumn is a season of change – new faces, updated applications, new laws – and a 
time for friendly reminders regarding effective and enhanced governance and 
cybersecurity programs.  Enjoy your Fall!

NEW EXAMINER
Byron Roberson joined the Division in July 2024 and has over 11 years of industry experience with State Employees’ 

Credit Union (SECU).  While at SECU, Byron worked in member services, loan servicing, and mortgages.  Bryan is a native 

of Raleigh, graduated Cum Laude from Winston-Salem State University in Physical Education/Recreation with a minor in 

Psychology, and completed his MBA with a concentration in Finance at UNC Pembroke.  Welcome to the team, Byron!

UPDATED NCCUD APPLICATIONS 
We are in the process of updating applications for approval requests.  If you are requesting to open a branch, expand your 

field of membership, or merge a credit union, please use updated forms on our website to expedite the review and 

approval process.

NEW NC MONEY LAUNDERING LAW
NCGS §14-118.8, enacted on June 28, 2024, and effective December 1, 2024, criminalizes money laundering if a

person or organization knowingly and willfully commits one of seven identified actions that alone or aggregated exceed 

$10,000.  Refer to the new law and consider how this affects your BSA/AML/OFAC compliance programs.

CREDIT UNION GOVERNANCE
Strong governance is critical to a functionally, financially, 

and operationally sound credit union.  The board of 

directors is fiduciarily responsible for the strategic 

direction, succession/continuity planning, business 

affairs, funds, and records of the institution.  Committee 

members’ duties are specific to the function of the group, 

such as supervisory oversight, lending, etc.  Management 

is charged with implementing board directives and 

policies, ensuring accuracy of financial records, and 

developing and implementing strategic plans and 

budgets, among other tasks.  The key to effective 

governance is ongoing education and implementation –

knowing and following the requirements and 

expectations consistently, completely, and without 

conflicts of interest.  

CYBERSECURITY – STAYING VIGILANT
Everyone – including organizations, businesses, institutions, governments, and consumers – is affected by cybersecurity 

concerns.  Data breaches, ransomware threats, DDoS attacks, and even election interference fears are frequently in the 

news, emphasizing the need for heightened cybersecurity awareness and measures. Strengthening systems, processes, and 

controls to eliminate or reduce vulnerabilities is a vital component to an effective and responsible cybersecurity program.  

Refer to the Cybersecurity & Infrastructure Security Agency’s (CISA) website at www.cisa.gov for tips, tricks and alerts.

IMPORTANT DATES

October 9, 2024 – Credit Union 

Commission meeting

October 30, 2024 – 3rd Quarter 5300 Call 

Report is due no later than 11:59:59 p.m.

November 11, 2024 – NCCUD Office closed 

for Veterans Day

November 28 & 29, 2024 – NCCUD Office 

closed for Thanksgiving

December 24-26, 2024 – NCCUD Office 

closed for Christmas
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With all the busyness at this time of year – holidays and year-end processing – it’s 

also a time for changes and reminders.   We wish you all a happy, healthy, and 

peaceful holiday season! 

 

NEW EXAMINER 

Melissa Kerley joined the Division in December 2024 and has over 22 years’ experience within the credit union industry. 

She began her career at State Employees’ Credit Union working in member services, lending, mortgages, insurance 

services, and investments. Over the past 11 years, she worked within membership development/engagement and impact at 

Local Government and Civic Federal Credit Unions. Melissa is a native of Dunn and graduated from Campbell University 

where she participated in the 3/2 program to obtain her bachelor’s and master’s degrees in business administration. She is 

passionate about the credit union movement and looks forward to working in a new capacity serving our credit unions. 

UPDATED NCCUD APPLICATIONS  

We are in the process of updating applications for approval requests.  If you are requesting to open a branch, expand your 

field of membership, or merge a credit union, please use updated forms on our website to expedite the review and 

approval process. 

 

DIVIDEND REQUESTS 

For credit unions reporting negative year-to-date earnings, your Bylaws require you to obtain the written approval from 

the Administrator prior to declaring or paying dividends to members.  Please provide the following items for the 

Administrator’s consideration of your request:  most current financial statements and delinquency report, a list of 

proposed rates, and an explanation of the unprofitable condition.  Refer to your Bylaws for more information.   

 

RECOVERY & CONTINUITY 

With the devastation brought on by Hurricane Helene, many 

of our credit unions, members, and communities 

experienced (and are still experiencing) recovery and 

restoration efforts.  Recent events highlighted how 

interdependent we all are on each other and other services, 

including power, the internet, water, passable roads, etc.  As 

many of you saw, even the most comprehensive and well 

thought out plans are not a guarantee for uninterrupted 

service.  Documenting lessons learned and incorporating 

those into Disaster Recovery/Business Continuity plans are 

important to be as prepared as possible.  We commend our 

credit unions for their staff, member, and community 

support as well as for their resilience in times of adversity!  

 

CYBERSECURITY – STAYING VIGILANT 

Have you heard of ATM jackpotting?  Criminal actors gain physical access to an ATM by downloading malware directly 

onto the machine’s hard drive or attaching an already infected hard drive onto the machine to control the ATM cash 

dispense function, thereby allowing the criminals to take out cash.  The attacks are believed to be the work of organized 

criminal groups and target multiple ATM manufacturers.  Ensuring your machines are up to date on current security 

protocols can help protect you from this cybercrime. 

 

IMPORTANT DATES 

• December 24-26, 2024 – NCCUD Office 

closed for Christmas 

• January 1, 2025 – NCCUD Office closed  

for New Year’s Day 

• January 20, 2025 – NCCUD Office closed 

for Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Day 

• January 30, 2025 – 4th Quarter 5300 Call 

Report is due no later than 11:59:59 p.m. 

 

https://cud.nc.gov/Credit-Unions/Industry-Information/Administrative-Forms
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Spring has sprung – it’s also a time for changes and reminders.    

 

STAFFING NEWS 

Misty Matthews was named Deputy Administrator of the North Carolina Credit 

Union Division (NCCUD) effective January 20, 2025.  Misty possesses almost 20 

years of extensive financial institution regulatory experience, with the last seven years with the NCCUD.  She enjoys 

working with our credit union employees and volunteers and appreciates the dedication they exhibit in serving their 

memberships and communities.  Misty is an asset to the Division and the North Carolina state-chartered credit union 

family, and we’re excited to have her serving in this critical position! 

 

UPDATED NCCUD APPLICATIONS AVAILABLE 

If you are notifying us of a branch closure or are requesting approval to open a new branch, amend your bylaws, expand 

your field of membership, merge another credit union, or pay dividends, please visit our website for the most current 

applications.  We will no longer accept outdated applications or forms after March 20, 2025. 

 

CREDIT UNION LEGISLATION INTRODUCED 

On February 24, 2025, sponsors filed House Bill 187 in the North Carolina General Assembly’s 2025-2026 Session.  The 

bill was referred to the House Committee on Finance two days later and contains several updates to Chapter 54 of the 

NCGS, Credit Union Laws. 

CU ONLINE PROFILE REMINDERS  

The instructions for the NCUA Form 4501A Profile (Profile) 

state that the following information must be provided: home 

address, home phone number, work phone number or cell 

phone number and an email address for contacts.  Contacts 

include volunteers (board members, supervisory committee 

members, credit committee members, and officers of those 

groups) managers/CEOs, CFOs, CIOs, and internal auditors.  

For certain credit union roles, only specific information is 

required.  The Profile must be submitted to NCUA’s CU Online 

application within 10 days of electing or appointing senior 

management or volunteers, within 30 days of changing any 

information required to be reported, and with quarterly 5300 

Call Reports.  Please refer to the instructions to ensure that 

you complete the Profile accurately and timely. 

CYBER SCAMS AND CRIME – STAYING VIGILANT 

On February 26, 2025, the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN) reminded financial institutions to remain 

alert for suspicious activity that could indicate relationship investment scams.  Losses due to these scams exceeded $650 

million in 2023, as reported by the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI).  For 2023, the FBI’s Internet Crime Complaint 

Center (IC3) reported $12.5 billion in losses related to internet crimes, with most of the complainants and losses occurring 

in the 60+ age group.  The FBI announced recently that the Chinese government is actively using freelance hackers and 

information security companies to compromise computer networks globally.  Reporting internet related crime as soon as 

possible to the FBI is critical for investigations, tracking trends and threats, and even recovering losses.   

 

IMPORTANT DATES 

• April 8, 2025 – Spring Credit Union 

Commission meeting – 10:00 am to 12:00 pm 

• April 18, 2025 – NCCUD Office closed  

for Good Friday 

• April 30, 2025 – 4th Quarter 5300 Call 

Report is due no later than 11:59:59 pm 

• May 26, 2025 – NCCUD Office closed for 

Memorial Day 

 

Our office will be closed on April 15, 2021. 
 

https://cud.nc.gov/Credit-Unions/Industry-Information/Administrative-Forms
https://www.ncleg.gov/BillLookUp/2025/H187
https://ncua.gov/regulation-supervision/regulatory-reporting/cuonline
https://ncua.gov/regulation-supervision/regulatory-reporting/cuonline
https://www.ic3.gov/

